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The Governments of the American Republics meeting at Panama, have 
solemnly ratified their neutral status in the conflict which is 
disrupting the peace of Europe, but the present war may lead to 
unexpected results which may affect the fundamental interests of 
America and there can be no justification for the interests of the 
belhgerents to prevail over the rights of neutrals causing 
disturbances and suffering to nations which by their neutrality in 
the conflict and their distance from the scene of events, should not 
be burdened with its fatal and painful consequences. 
 
 During the World War of 1914-1918 the Governments of Argeutina, 
Brazil,Chile, Colombia, Ecuador and Peru advanced, or supported, 
individual proposals providing in principle a declaration by the 
American Republics that the belligerent nations must refrain from 
committing hostile acts withm a reasonable distance 
from their shores. The nature of the present conflagration, in spite 
of its already lamentable proportions, would not justify any 
obstruction to interAmerican commumcations which, engendered by 
important interests, call for adequate protection This 
fact requires the demarcation of a zone of security including all 
the normal maritime routes of communication and tra~de between the 
countries of America. 
 
 To this end, it is essential as a measure of necessity to, adopt 
immediately provisions based on the above-mentioned .precedents for 
the safeguarding of such interests, in order to avoid a repetition 
of the damages and sufferings sustained by the American nations and 
by their citizens in the war of 1914-1918. 
 
 There is no doubt that the Governments of the American Republics 
must foresee those dangers and as a measure of self-protection 
insist that the waters to a reasonable distance from their toasts 
shall remain free from the commission of hostile acts or from the 
undertaking of belligerent activities by nations engaged in a war in 
winch the said governments are not involved. 
 
 For these reasons the Governments of the American Republics Resolve 
and Hereby Declare: 
 



 1. As a measure of continental self-protection, the American. 
Republics, so long as they maintain their neutrality, are as of 
inherent right entitled to have those waters adjacent to the 
American continent, which they regard as of primary concern and 
direct utility in their relations, free from the commission of any 
hostile act by any non-American belligerent nation, whether 
such hostile act be attempted Or made from land, sea or air. 
 
Transmitted to the Department in covering despatch of October 3 from 
the American Delegate. This Declaration was part of the Final Act of 
the Meeting of the Foreign Ministers, approved October 3, 1939. 
 

 

 

 


